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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 10th December 2018 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall

239/18 Present and Apologies
Cllr Audsley (Chairman), Cllr Robinson (Vice-chairman),  Cllr Mrs Baldock, Cllr Mrs Mitchell, Cllr Mrs Morgan, Cllr Dr Taylor and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Cllr Pickering (ward member) attended and 16 members of the public were present.  Apologies were received from the PCSO.
240/18 Declarations of Interest
There were no Declarations of Interest.
241/18 Minutes of the meeting of 12th November 2018

Minute 228/18-1 ‘that Outdoorsy Living be asked to repair the fence’, should be that ’Everything Outside be asked to repair the fence’.
Minute 231/18-1 the HHVEC balance should be £388.
Resolved:

That, subject to these amendments, the Minutes of the meeting held on 12th November 2018 be approved and confirmed as a true record.

242/18 Matters Arising
242/18-1  Woodchurch Road:  No progress to report; the Clerk to follow-up.  It was suggested that the situation be raised with the Kentish Express and that an invitation to attend the next Parish Council meeting be sent to KE.  The Chairman agreed. (222/18-2)  
242/18-2  Letter to the ABC CEO:   A reply has been received from the Monitoring  Officer, apologising for the situation and offering a meeting.  This was welcomed and the invitation accepted; the Chairman, Vice-chairman and Cllr Mrs Baldock to attend.  (222/18-3)
242/18-3  Meeting with the Football Foundation:  The report has not yet been received.  (222/18-4)
242/18-4  Planning updates:  Oak Tree field:  an enforcement officer will visit because the period for removal of the motor home has expired;  Willow Paddock:  one caravan remains on site, enforcement will be carried out if it is not removed;  Herwish:  to be enforced.  These will be raised with the Monitoring Officer. (222/18-5)
242/18-5 Poppet Wood:  The enforcement officer is confident that the site will be tidied up when the barn is built.  (222/18-8) 
242/18-6  Registration of Jubilee Park with Fields in Trust:  In hand with the Vice-chairman and Clerk.  (225/18)

242/18-7  New housing development:  The name Basil Wright Drive has been put forward.  (226/18)
242/18-8  Vandalism in the park:  No further incidents have been reported; the PCSO has visited the offenders.  (228/18)
242/18-9  Lodgeland Farm application:  No extension to the consultation period could be given as this was an agricultural notification and a decision had to be issued within a set time limit.  The application was refused and an application for full planning permission has been submitted.  (230/18)
243/18 Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Coffee mornings in the hall [252/18-5]:  The PC’s support is sought for what will be a new community event, particularly because of the loss of YAH and temporary withdrawal of the Pop-up cafe.  It has been advertised in the Herald, on facebook, posters and the Community Warden has publicised it in Tilden Close.  The Chairman welcomed the initiative.
Byway AT254 [246/18]:  A letter has been sent to Barbara Cooper (KCC Corporate Director Growth, Environment and Transport) seeking her support for the suspension of the works and its redesignation as a restricted byway.  Mrs Cooper replied that officers would look into it.
Ransley Farm:  In answer to a question from the floor, the Chairman confirmed that there has been no response to the PC’s letter asking Cala Homes to review the proposed location of the puffin crossing.  This will be resent, copy to ABC. 
Precinct 13 planning breaches:  A meeting with Tony Jarvis (ABC) was attended by residents and the Clerk to discuss planning breaches.  These were acknowledged but deemed by the case officer to be low priority and will not be enforced.  A number of minor accidents relating to reversing traffic were reported; the case officer will write to KCC asking it to cut back the hedge to improve the visibility splay.  It was noted that this should be carried out by the developer.
244/18  Reports

244/18-1  Community Warden  No report in the Warden’s absence.
244/18-2  PCSO   The PCSO’s report is attached to the Minutes.
245/18  Quotes for repairs to the children’s play area
Three quotes were sought and two received; all were invited to quote against the same specification.

Outdoorsy Living quoted £3360 + VAT; Everything Outside quoted £975 + VAT.  It was proposed that the quote from Everything Outside be accepted.
Resolved:

That the quote from Everything Outside for £975 be accepted.

246/18  Request for a postponement of the works on byway AT254 and a Traffic Regulation Order
The Chairman noted that the byway has been closed for two years, Highways now plan to repair it and reinstate its use as a BOAT [byway open to all traffic].  Residents have expressed concerns at the impact this will have.  Contrary to previous indications, Biddenden PC has not been consulted; the matter was raised at its PC meeting but Biddenden PC declined to comment because the majority of the byway’s length is in High Halden parish.  Contractors on site have advised residents that the work has been prioritised with completion due before Christmas – this may have been superseded by the letter to Barbara Cooper who, it is hoped, will suspend the works.
Residents have asked that the BOAT be redesignated as a byway with use restricted to walkers, riders and cycles, but not motorised traffic.  
The Chairman proposed that KCC be asked to redesignate AT254 as a byway, with use restricted to non-motorised traffic.

Resolved:

That KCC be asked to redesignate AT254 as a byway, with use restricted to non-motorised traffic.

247/18  Recommendations from the lighting review group
The updated lighting review and its recommendations had been circulated.  The Chairman stated that there is no wish to urbanise the village with excessive lighting.  The recommendations will be sent to Tony Crossley (ABC) for comment and costings.  An update on the parking review will also be sought.
248/18  Job description for a part-time groundskeeper
The draft Job Description had been circulated, but with no details as to hours worked.  Cllr Mrs Baldock noted that the workload will be lower in the summer, but the average over the year will be two hours/week.  It was agreed that the groundskeeper will be self-employed, cf the pavilion caretaker, and paid the National Minimum Wage (currently £7.83/hour).  Duties will include marking out pitches and assisting with erection and dismantling of goal posts – these are currently carried out by the Clubs, therefore there will be a need to meet Club representatives to discuss.  It was proposed that the Job Description be accepted and the post advertised.
Resolved:

That the Job Description for the part-time groundskeeper be accepted and the post advertised.
249/18  Request for a cycle rack near the village green
A request has been received for a cycle rack; it was suggested that this be at The Chequers, the Vice-chairman will contact the tenant.  Costs will vary depending on style, it was agreed that any stand would be of the traditional type but a bike shelter would not be appropriate.
250/18  Request for a Stop sign at the Church Hill/Ashford Road junction

It was agreed that KCC be asked to replace the Give Way sign at the top of Church Hill at its junction with Ashford Road with a Stop sign, for safety reasons.
251/18 Planning applications
Cllr Mrs Baldock assumed the Chair, as planning portfolio holder

18/01644/AS  5 Millfield, High Halden 
Conversion of existing garage into bedroom with bathroom to provide ground floor accommodation for wheelchair user
Cllr Mrs Baldock noted that hard copy had not been received.  There are no objections on the website and it was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.

18/01605/AS  The Coach House, Oak Grove Lane, High Halden
Proposed new dwelling with new access
The new dwelling would be outside the village confines.  Highways have objected on safety grounds.  It was proposed that a strong objection be made to the application, on grounds of highway safety.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council strongly objects to the application on the grounds of highway safety.
18/01660/AS  Ransley Farm, Ashford Road, High Halden
Erection of timber framed games room
There are no objections on the website; the Chairman noted that the games room will be outside the village confines.  Cllr Mrs Morgan stated that the style is in keeping.  It was proposed that no objection be made to the application.

A vote was taken, there were 5 votes in favour and 1 against.

Cllr Mrs Mitchell advised that she had voted against because it is outside the confines.  Cllr Mrs Baldock stated that the confines relate to dwellings.  Cllr Mrs Mitchell withdrew her objection.
A vote was taken, there were 5 votes in favour and 1 abstention.

Resolved:

That no objection be made to the application.
Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 

No applications have been received.

Approvals
None to date

Prior approval refused

18/01596/AS Lodgeland Farm, Harbourne Lane, High Halden
Application for prior notification of proposed agricultural development being the erection of a secure storage building 12.2m x 2.7m for equipment and machinery
Refusals

None to date

Withdrawals

None to date

Other planning matters

An application for full planning permission has been resubmitted for Lodgeland Farm (242/18-2).
The Chairman resumed the Chair.
252/18 Financial report
252/18-2  To consider the draft Budget for 2019-2020
The draft Budget was circulated.  Dr Taylor stressed the need to review the financial situation before the hand-over to the new PC after the May elections.  He noted that the year began with £50,000 in the bank, the projected balance at the year-end is £47000; for good governance reserves of £25000 - £30000 should be kept.  The draft Budget allows for an increase in the Precept taking into account the additional housing – the charge per household will remain the same but levied over a higher number of properties, realising a higher income.
S106 monies are not included in the Budget, these projects may necessitate an increase in insurance cover and maintenance costs.

An allowance of £500 is made for website costs; the Clerk reported that the website administrator has encountered problems due to hackers which cannot be resolved.  It may be necessary to migrate the website to a new host, which will incur costs.

The training budget is increased to allow new councillors to attend training courses.

The allowance for repairs to play equipment is reduced.

Grounds maintenance:  £8000 is budgeted.  The quote from Aspire is against 2 specifications, and is £18000 or £7000; the latter will be reviewed and additional works added which will increase cost.  Cllr Dr Taylor recommended that provision for grounds maintenance be increased to £10000, however this will include ditch clearance and football field maintenance – this money can therefore be reallocated to grounds maintenance.
The proposed budget shows a projected carry-over to 2020-2021 of £43000, with a balanced budget in 2021-2022.
Cllr Dr Taylor noted that the budget does not include expenditure on any projects but £15000 is available.

The budget will be amended and brought to the January meeting, at which the Precept will be set.
252/18-3 Request for a donation to Little Acorns Nursery Discussion deferred pending receipt of a formal request.
252/18-4 Request to fund provision of a metal stand for the village green Christmas tree   Discussion deferred until Kristina Hoath (HHVEC chairman) identifies a suitable stand.
252/18-5 Request from the Hall Committee for £50 towards the costs of coffee mornings  See the Open Session.  It was proposed that the Parish Council agrees to the request.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council donates £50 to the Hall Committee towards the cost of the coffee mornings.

252/18-6  Quote from Aspire for cutting the top of the hedge at the sports fields  A quote for £750.50 has been received, but the annotated aerial photograph omits one of the hedges.  A revised quote will be brought to the next meeting.  
253/18  Reports

253/18-1  Ward member   Hatchentan:  Cllr Pickering reported that legal aid has been stopped for the defendants due to a change in legislation; sentencing will take place in the High Court in London on December 14th.  Cabinet met on December 6th and agreed the budget; there will be no cuts in services, the tax rise equates to a 10p/week rise for Band D properties. Homeless residents are now all housed in ABC-owned hostels, not in B&B accommodation.  The snowdogs project has ended, there were no reports of vandalism and their auction raised £140000 for the Hospice.  The Chairman reported significant littering on roads in the parish, the Clerk to raise this with the ward member.  Pantiles:  The mobile home has been moved within the curtilage, there are reports of an illegal wooden building on the site.
253/18-2  Environmental  Nothing to report.
253/18-3  Safety and security   Nothing to report.
253/18-4  Highways   Nothing to report.
253/18-5  Marketing/Projects  Cllr Mrs Baldock was congratulated on the Christmas edition of the Herald.
253/18-6 Finance Committee  Nothing to report.
253/18-7 KALC  The Chairman reported that District Commander, Ashford Police, is attending meetings.   A perceived increase in crime numbers is due to a change in the way they are recorded:  all crimes are now recorded individually rather than being grouped together; the rate of increase in crime is slowing.  All villages are being asked to carry out a village confines exercise.  The difficulty in attracting prospective councillors was raised.
254/18 Information item:  HHVEC update
Kristina Hoath reported that the Christmas Fair was well-attended.  The village calendar is selling well and is available from, eg the school.  The next meeting is on 23rd January to plan events for 2019, including renaming of the park.   It is hoped to attract new committee members, a Treasurer and Secretary are needed.  Kristina Hoath was congratulated on her efforts, in particular for the Christmas tree.
255/18  Any other Business
255/18-1   A Christmas card to the Parish Council from the Life is not an xbox team has been received.
255/18-2   The Chairman advised that he will be stepping down from the chair before the next meeting but will remain as a parish councillor and will write formally to the Parish Council resigning as Chairman.
256/18  Items for next Parish Council meeting 
256/18-1 Donation to Little Acorns Nursery
256/18-2 Draft Budget for 2019-2020
256/18-3 Quote from Aspire for cutting the hedges at the sports fields
256/18-4 Donation to Life is not an xbox
256/18-5 Election of the Parish Council chairman and Vice-chairman
256/18-6 Request for a cycle rack near the village green
252/18-1  To agree payments in accordance with the Budget

Resolved:

That the following payments be made in accordance with the Budget

	Cheque
	Details
	£

	001402
	S Wood (salary)
	493.37

	001403
	S Wood (expenses)
	79.82

	001404
	South East Water (sports pavilion)
	179.07

	001405
	J Morgan (expenses)
	20.00

	001406
	ABC (Herald printing)
	196.34

	001407
	St Mary PCC (donation)
	550.00

	001408
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	39.25


Balance as at  10th December  2018

£  67787.90 (cheque and deposit accounts)  

£       839.11 (HHVEC cheque account)  
257/18  Date of next meeting

Monday 14th January 2019 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

The meeting closed at 8.30pm.


Agenda item 244/18-2   PCSO report
Please accept the apologies of PCSO Richards and PCSO Jones as we are unable to attend this evening due to other commitments. 

Crime has continued to remain relatively low in High Halden with few incidents reported. Please can we ask that all residents to stay vigilant and report anything suspicious, it does not matter how insignificant you feel it is, if you have concerns please report it. Otherwise we are unaware.

Report via the Kent Police non-emergency number 101 or if you do witness a crime in progress then please do call 999. I would also like to draw your attention to the new online crime reporting system on the Kent Police website. This is now live and gives members of the public the ability to report crime online rather than by phone which some may find easier, faster and more convenient.

Full in depth crime statistics are freely available by visiting www.police.uk
Below are some basic steps to help secure your property, especially with the darker night’s and Christmas drawing closer. Can I ask residents to be vigilant, and keep eye on neighbour’s properties if they are aware they are away? As we have had an increase of break-in’s in Ashford and surrounding villages.

•
Keep front gate closed at all times

•
Lock all external doors.

•
Spotlights can help deter offenders.

•
Alarm System- particularly those linked to the police can deter offenders and help police attend incidents swiftly.

•
Timer switchers- for lights when you are out at night or on holiday.

•
Alarms for out buildings

•
Lock sheds and garages

•
Mount CCTV to deter and capture evidence of offences.

If there are any other issues you feel we need to know, please do not hesitate to contact us.

PCSO Richards and PCSO Jones.


